
MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 10th July 2023. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond, H Fieldhouse, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, L Sullivan and R Widdowson
IN ATTENDANCE:  District Councillor R West and five Members of the public.
        1.   ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING
               In the absence of both the Chairman (at the start of the meeting) and Vice-Chairman, it was 

               RESOLVED

                    that Councillor R Widdowson be elected Chairman of the Parish Council for the duration of the meeting. 
2.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of County Councillor S Ferguson and Parish Councillors P Goodyer and C Hall. 
There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation. 
3.  COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & DISTRICT COUNCILLOR
District Councillor Richard West
Councillor West gave notice of the District Council’s intention to charge £57.50 per annum for the collection   of green waste with effect from 1st April 2024.  In response to a question as to why the 2024/25 precept could not be increased to cover the charge, Councillor West indicated that he would prefer Councillor Ferguson to answer that question as a member of the Leading Group on the District Council.  However, he did agree with the assertion that this decision might lead to increased fly tipping and vermin but explained that a budget shortfall and cuts to Government funding over several years had led to this position.   The Clerk agreed to notify Councillor Ferguson of the question to enable him to respond at the next meeting.
Councillors also were informed that Councillor West would attend a meeting on 12th July on ‘Waste Minimisation’ which would cover current activities and trends both locally and regionally, the benefits of soil improver and home composting and recycling.  He would hope to be able to report on the salient points arising from the meeting in September. 

Although absent, Councillor Ferguson had forwarded a report to the Parish Council giving an update on East West Rail, the District Council’s ‘Call for Sites’, STZ Congestion and Green Bin Charging.
               Public Comments
Given the disruption to travel outside the village caused by recent works by Anglian Water on Paxton Hill, the meeting discussed how management and communication of such works might be improved in the future.   Mention was made of compensation for disruption caused and better systems for notification of works.  The Parish Council agreed, in future, to post all Highways notifications relating to Great Paxton on the Facebook site.

[Subsequently, Great Paxton residents received a letter of apology from Anglian Water.  This also contained an undertaking to address those issues that had caused most concern and a suggestion that they would be making a donation to the Community Shop].

4.   COMMUNITY SHOP

 Andy Wylde, Chairman of the Community Shop Committee presented his apologies.
5.   MINUTES
 The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 15th May 2023 were approved as a correct record    and signed by the Chairman.  
6.     PLANNING MATTERS – UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS 
i. 
Erection of a bungalow split into two properties, with a garden space, 2 car parking spaces, bin and  bike storage, Land west of The Bungalow, River Lane: Application No 22/01359/FUL - It was reported that the application had been transferred to a new Case Officer and that it had been recommended to the agent that the application be withdrawn as it would not be supported in its current form.  Unless a new or amended application was submitted, the outcome would be one of refusal or withdrawal.
           ii.  36 Meadow Way, Erection of first floor extension and raising the roof height to add a second floor:  Application No: 23/00190/FUL - It was noted that this application had been approved by the District Council on 24th May 2023.
           iii. Proposed accommodation in outbuilding ancillary to dwelling, 22 London Lane: Application No:   23/00190/HHFUL - It was noted that this application had been approved by the District Council on 15th June 2023.
           iv. Erection of Agricultural Building and other associated works, land north-west of Gremblin Grange, Paxton Road, Toseland: Application No: 23/00977/FUL - Copies of the application and supporting  documents having been circulated to Councillors in advance, it was
                 RESOLVED

                      that the District Council be advised that the Parish Council had no objection to this application.                 
 7.    GROUNDS MAINTENANCE CONTRACT
   It having been confirmed that Buchans Landscaping had withdrawn from the Refuse & Dog Bin Emptying part of the Grounds Maintenance Contract with effect from 30th June and mindful of the problems that this had caused subsequently and the difficulty in finding an alternative and reliable contractor for that function only, it was 

   RESOLVED

      that Huntingdonshire District Council be appointed to undertake Refuse & Dog Bin Emptying in Great Paxton with immediate effect at a cost of £4042 per annum (£252.64 per bin).
On the same subject, it was noted that Councillors Fieldhouse and Hall had met a resident on site who had expressed dissatisfaction with the standard of work of the Grounds Maintenance Contractor when cutting grass verges on the High Street.  Councillor Hall had cleared some growth but had commented that a more detailed map precisely indicating the areas to be maintained was required and that the task would form part of the developing Village Plan.   The same exercise would also be applied to the location of parish council owned streetlights and bins.  
 8.    STREET LIGHTING REPLACEMENT
   Further to Minute No 12 of the last meeting, the meeting was informed that Balfour Beatty had submitted a quote totalling £10,246.13 for the updating of all Parish Council owned Streetlights in Great Paxton.  This estimate could be subject to an additional charge of £2810.84 (maximum) for any UK Power Network arrangements that might be necessary and for the cutting back of trees and hedges.   As the Parish Council had recently been awarded CIL funding which could be used for infrastructure improvements, it was 
   RESOLVED

      that the quote from Balfour Beatty dated 6th July 2023 for the updating of all Parish Council owned Streetlights be accepted.
  9.   LOCAL HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENTS 2022/23 & 20MPH Zone – APPLICATIONS

                 Following a meeting of the County Council’s Highways & Transport Committee held on 4th July, 2023, it was reported that the application submitted for funding towards various improvements on the High Street including an additional MVAS post and installation of reflective hazard markers on the grass verge from Church Lane to Manor Farm entrance appeared to have been successful.   Confirmation and next steps would be received from the County Council over the next few days.  The Parish Council’s application for 20mph zones in the village was being considered under a different process and the outcome would be announced in September. 

10.   DRAFT PARISH PLAN
        On behalf of Councillor Hall, the Clerk reported that the first meeting of the Parish Plan Focus Group had taken place and had been very positive.  Feedback and information had been sufficient to be able to prepare an initial draft Plan which would be made available to all Councillors in due course for consideration.  The Plan would be produced in the form of a spreadsheet which could be easily updated and would enable transparent monitoring of progress and the work of the Council.   
        The meeting also identified the need for a ‘scoping document’ to clarify what responsibilities/obligations/deliverables lay with the Parish Council and which could be impacted by action at Parish Council level.   Councillor West undertook to circulate a list of the responsibilities of the various tiers of authorities.  
11.   DEFIBRILLATOR TRAINING

         As the Parish Council had recently replaced batteries and pads for the Defibrillator located at The Bell, a qualified resident had offered to lead training on the equipment starting at 7pm on Tuesday 12th September 2023 in the Community Room.   The Clerk undertook to publicise the session on the Parish Council’s Facebook and web sites.  
12.   ATTENDANCE AT MEETINGS: REPORTS
a. East West Rail Company: Local Representatives Meeting (20th June) - Councillor Mrs Peters reported on her attendance and expressed concern at the apathy and lack of interest shown by local representatives and residents about the impact of the scheme on the local environment and agricultural land.   The scheme would also lead to large development of the A1 corridor.    
              It was agreed that the Parish Council should set aside time in September to discuss this subject in   more detail assuming County Councillor Stephen Ferguson was able to be present at the meeting.
b. Local Plan Update: Issues Engagement (5th June) - Councillor Widdowson was disappointed with the content of the session on the Local Plan which, in his view, contained nothing of relevance to Great Paxton and only promoted the interests of the Planning Division and the District Council.
13.    UPDATES

a. Speed watch: In the absence of Councillor Hall, the Clerk reported that the MVAS Unit was operating correctly and being moved on a regular basis.  The Speed Watch Group had attended a recent school fete with the Unit to promote awareness and provide entertainment for the children (and adults). The Speed Watch Group continued to operate in the Village.  Their last session was supported by the local police with radar guns located at each end of the Village.  Speeding remained intermittent with most drivers reacting positively to the MVAS Unit.  Observations suggest that the northern end of the village continued to suffer most from high incidence of speeding other than when the MVAS is in operation.    The next scheduled Speed watch session would take place in the week beginning 24th July.  When considering future funding applications, it would be useful to have a second MVAS Unit and solar panel. 
b. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: As there had been no update at this and previous meetings and given the scale of the project was beyond the Parish Council, it was agreed to delete the item from future agenda. 
        c. Recreation Ground Management Committee: Councillor Fieldhouse (the Parish Council’s representative on the Management Committee) reported that there was always lots of discussion in the village on use of the Recreation Ground.  Some wanted it used for activities other than sport.   The underlying problem was finance.  Currently, the budget had a deficit of £900 despite those Clubs using the facilities paying fees and the availability of grants.  Things had to change.  All users (Adult and Colts teams and Allotments Group) would be asked to pay increased fees for the new season and extra fundraising efforts would be made.  Currently, this included a Beer Festival on 2nd September in The Bell Car Park and Garden for which tickets would be priced at £20.   Depending on the condition of the field, a car boot sale would also be held on 17th September.   Following water damage to the Pavilion in January, compensation from Insurance would enable repair work to be undertaken and hopefully this would be completed by the start of the football season.   If anyone was interested in getting involved with the Recreation Ground Committee, they would be welcomed.   Without the benefit of the grant from the Parish Council, the Committee and its activities would be in a sorry state.
d.   Saxon Green:  No changes in terms of routine maintenance.  In response to a request from a resident for the installation of spikes on the cross bar of swings to prevent seats being soiled by bird droppings, the Parish Council was of the view that these were not safe in an area of play and therefore, they would not consent to their use.  A member of the public undertook to consult RSPB at Sandy for advice on an alternative solution. 
e.   Highways, footpaths, trees etc:  Nothing raised.
          14.   FINANCE MATTERS 

     Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 30th June and the card payments since the last meeting, it was

                   RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved –                                                
              17th May: Tesco – Stationery for new Financial Year & A4 Paper        £9.15

              17th May: Book of 8 x 2nd Class Stamps                                                   £6.00

              30th May: Jacksons Fencing (Replacement Bolts for large gates,         £104.93

              Saxon Green)

              30th May: Total Energies – Streetlighting Energy (March & April)        £429.86

              31st May: Balfour Beatty (Streetlighting Maintenance)                          £576

              31st May: Buchans Landscaping                                                                  £946.70

              31st May: Cllr C Hall – Reimbursement for energy costs                         £25

              12th June: WEL Medical Defibrillator Items                                               £91.14

              12th June: Defibrillator Batteries                                                                 £286.20

              19th June: Easiprint – ‘Paxton Post’                                                             £305.32

              Parish Clerk – Travel expenses (1 x Great Paxton visit = 10 miles)         £4.50

              Parish Clerk – Salary from 19th May to 7th July                                        £664.08

              2023 (8 weeks)    

              HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                          £166.10

              (includes £0.10 online payment fee)  

                      b.  that the bank reconciliations for April and May be confirmed and signed by Councillor Widdowson.
 15.   DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Next Meeting – Monday 18th September 2023 at 7.30pm.

Chairman

